
MINUTES

JEFFERSON COUNTY REGIONAL PLANNING COMMISSION

REGULAR MEETING

September 27, 2017
The Towers

500 Market Street, 2nd Floor

Steubenville, Ohio

7:00 P.M.
Present:
Danny Householder, Vice-President, R-Saline

Matthew Rose, R-Brush Creek Township 


Township





Julie Delvecchio, Yorkville

Brandon Andresen, R-Jefferson County  

Geno Morelli, R-Cross Creek Township
John Hartline, R-Jefferson County


Mark Clark, R- Island Creek Township
Mike Paprocki, R-Jefferson County


Rick Richetti, R-Mt. Pleasant Township
David Snelting, R- Steubenville



Phil Jordan, R-Ross Township
Dorothy Blaner, R-Toronto




Eric Mercer, R- Salem Township
Mayor George Hopkins, R-Adena



Dan Cermak, R-Smithfield Township
Mayor Gary Pepperling, R-Amsterdam


William Stewart, R-Springfield Township



Ronald Gower, A-Bergholz




Larry DeLuca R-Warren Township
Mayor David Gaffney- R-Bloomingdale


Gini Chandler, R-Wayne Township
Kelly Bauknecht, A-Dillonvale 



Rodney Roe, A- Wells Township
Barbara Glessner, R-Empire




Bob Smith, R-Mingo Junction



STAFF
Mayor Charles Banannio, R-Mt. Pleasant

Martin Sohovich, Director
Mayor Tammy Morelli, R-Rayland



Tabatha Glover-Administrative Assistant
Mayor Harry Thomas, R-Richmond




Pearl Mazure, Smithfield




GUEST
Jon Sperry, A-Stratton




Patrick Ford, BDC of Northern Panhandle
Mike Roth, R-Tiltonsville




Donna Hrezo, APEG
Jason Mattern, R-Wintersville



Evan Scurti, Jefferson County Port Authority

OPENING OF MEETING:

Vice-President Householder opened the official JCRPC meeting by asking for a moment of silence followed by the Pledge of Allegiance.  
ROLL CALL:

Vice-President Householder called the Roll which determined there were enough representatives and alternates present to constitute a quorum. 
MINUTES OF June 28, 2017 MEETING








A motion was made by Barb Glessner, Empire to accept the minutes of the June 28, 2017 meeting; seconded by Mayor Harry Thomas, Richmond; motion passed unanimously.  
COMMITTEE REPORT

Executive Committee – Vice-President Householder announced that a motion is needed to re-appoint Greg Nemeth as the Regional Planning representative for the Jefferson County Port Authority board for a four year term ending August 2021.The Commission Board and entire Commission request that Greg Nemeth submit a monthly report in person or in writing to the Commission highlighting the activities and progress of the Port Authority. 
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Rodney Roe, Wells Township made a motion to re-appoint Greg Nemeth as the Jefferson County Regional Planning Commission representative on the Jefferson County Port Authority board as per the terms stated by Vice-President Householder. Dorothy Blaner seconded the motion. Motion passed unanimously.  
DIRECTOR’S REPORT

Martin – Grant updates: All of the paperwork for the Brilliant Water Residential Public Infrastructure Grant has been signed off on. We did receive the $500,000 grant for the Brilliant water project. We also received some bad news today. The critical infrastructure grant application for CR-7B, George’s Run project did not make the first cut. I provided a handout of the other grant activities for your review. 

There is some upcoming training through OMEGA for the various grant programs available; ARC, EDA, CDBG, ODOT, ODNR, and OPWC. There are three training sessions; October 24th in East Liverpool, October 25th in Cambridge, and October 26th in New Philadelphia. I will be attending the training on October 25th in East Liverpool. 


Land Bank-Most of the jurisdictions are seeing this; we kicked off two rounds of demolitions starting in August that will wrap up in October. We are doing 27 demolitions in 14 different jurisdictions. The land bank for the year will have demolished 40 properties. 64 since the program started and next year we will be doing an additional 36. We are getting good feedback. We have a new local inspector. The contractors are very pleased. Everything is running very well. Our cost is a little higher right now due to higher asbestos levels in the structures. I provided a list of demolitions by jurisdiction. You can see the history of where we have done demolitions up to this point. You will also see some of the areas that have been underserved. 

We also kicked off our rehab program. We find a property, acquire it, and find a rehabber to redevelop it. They sign a contract to redevelop it. The first rehab was in Mingo at 246 Hallock. The hand out shows a before and after picture, the first requirement was to take down the trees to make it nicer for the neighborhood. I have two more properties available for rehab. One is in Bergholz. It is an old Victorian at 333 3rd Street. We are also looking at a property in Steubenville at 831 Rosswell Ave. in the Pleasant Heights area. If anyone is interested in either, you can give us a call or visit our new website: www.jeffersoncountylandbank.org. Information about our programs and applications are available on our website.

FINANCIAL REPORT

Tabatha- Total expenditures August 1st-31st were $11,388.27. Cash balance as of August 31st was $88,434.52. 

ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT PANEL

Introductions of the panelist was made by Martin; Evan Scurti-Executive Director Jefferson County Port Authority, Donna Hzero-Site Advisor Appalachian Partnership for Economic Growth, and Patrick Ford-Executive Director Business Development Corporation. 

Mike Paprocki has agreed to be the moderator. If anyone has particular questions, we want to focus on the cooperation between communities and regional planning agencies as represented. Each speaker has 10-15 minutes or whatever is required. 

Mike Paprocki- Let’s discuss the top three tools that help you aid with your economic development. 


Evan-Three of the main tools as I see it as we find new local economic development in Jefferson County is (1) the incentive programs through JobsOhio. We are trying to lead the effort as the Port Authority, but we can’t do it alone. We don’t have the powers when companies start talking taxes. We can be a conduit to the information to the local governments, but we don’t hold the power to do those 
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things. (2) Our partner agencies; Regional Planning, BHJ, BDC, and others. Organizations get so big in a larger area. We have to view that as strength here. We have some programs that we are working on 

together. Pat, Mike and I have a Brownfield Program. We were awarded a large pool of grant dollars to do environmental assessments. Marty and I are meeting next week to talk about infrastructure. (3) Infrastructure itself. We are trying to document infrastructure throughout the county. Everything from road work, to the water and sewer plants recent investments. We have those tools in the ground it is just a matter of increasing our marketing; trying to give more opportunities for new investment and expansion. 

Mike- Donna, on top of the three tools if you could discuss what we can do to assist you with your duties with APEG and Ed Looman. 


Donna- Some of you may be familiar with the Ohio Department of Development which was a state department. When Kasick came to office he founded Jobs Ohio as a private non-profit economic development organization. Now under the private structure we are able to move more quickly. JobsOhio has review meetings three times a week so we can bring projects through very quickly. Also, instead of everyone being based out of Columbus, they have contracted with six regional partners. We are the partner for Southern and Eastern Ohio to be their boots on the ground. We then rely on our County partners as a main point of contact for local economic development projects. 


I tend to have a little bias towards our needs for sites because that is my primary role with APEG. We always have a need for developing sites and buildings. Over the years the site selection process has really sped up. Companies want to move more quickly. The thing that is so critical is to have sites and buildings that are turn key ready to go, move in and start building. Looking at the inquiries that we are getting from the site selectors in 2016, most of the inquiries have been for manufacturing facilities and the median land size is 30 acres. Median building size is 100,000 SF and the average ceiling height is 34 FT clear. We do have some grant programs for site development. 


The second thing is to prepare for the site visits in advance; workforce, and utilities. Knowing as an incentive what your communities can offer. 


I am mainly talking about attraction projects. Those are very labor intensive. Looking at the statistics that is where most of the job growth is in our retention and our expansions of our existing businesses. About 80% of job growth is from existing businesses. In rural communities it can be as high as 90%. We have a business retention program in which we can meet with the existing businesses. They ensure that any needs that they have are being met. If they have business expansion opportunities, then we have more tools and a JobsOhio Program that can assist them with expansion. 


Mike- Pat, what tools do you use, but also touch upon differences on what is realistic, speculative, and what you have seen that investors look at. 


Pat- It is very refreshing to show the public what collaboration is. It is getting a lot of attraction with a lot of funders and a lot of elected officials. We talk about it a lot, but people don’t see it. We get caught up in our activities, but we do collaborate every week. The public doesn’t see that. Economic development takes a lot of patience. What we need to be competitive is a little time to get our hands around the landscape in which we compete. Economic development is a contact sport. We have to make sure that we equip ourselves with the best team possible. We need to recognize that we are partners. We do need to collaborate. We have to recognize that we have more in common with each other than we; the BDC has in common with Wheeling and Charleston. Evan has more in common with me that he has with Cleveland and Columbus. We all rely on the state for our incentive packages; they are same, just under a different name. We have the same workforce training program, just under a different name.  But what we don’t have and we need more of is that we should have a collective inventory. When projects start looking to locate, they have code names. We both know they are looking in the area and calling both of us. We both have the same incentive packages so at the end of the day it is going to be the site. We need to be talking to our federal funders to get federal money to create an inventory that we can jointly market. We also need to make sure that the regulatory and permitting departments on both sides of the river are the same too.
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We need to market ourselves as the Ohio River Valley. We also market ourselves as the workforce. No one in the world can compete for the industry clusters of chemicals, value added metals, 

transportation, and logistic energy better than we can. Our labor force is more reliable, more equipped to adapt, have a lower turn over rate, and a higher loyalty rate than any other work force in the world. There is a reason why international companies are starting to look at the Ohio River Valley. 


We cannot create false hope or false expectations. Yesterday Amazon made an announcement that they are looking to relocate to a new area. We are not going to get Amazon. What we are going to get is energy, chemicals, value added metals, transportation, logistics, and health care. Those are our five industry clusters that we have the labor force for. 


The three tools are gap financing, work force training, and making sure we have a real estate inventory with a stream line marketing and regulatory permitting process to get those industries to locate in the Ohio Valley. 


Mike- One of the tools that wasn’t mentioned is a non-disclosure agreement. 


Evan- It doesn’t happen with all companies; primarily with large capital investments and large corporations. They require a confidentiality statement for a number of reasons; to protect trade secrets, and to prevent the company from being in the public eye before it is announced or discussed. A lot of times unfortunately in other areas these situations are relocations of companies so workforces and individuals will be losing their jobs; or if it is a local company here trying to expand. In either of those situations if word gets out you have a lot of employees who are nervous and worried about their job. Sometimes we can get sued if we do talk to somebody. The Port statue under the Ohio Law gives me a lot of latitude to have those private discussions and any conversation I have with a business owner doesn’t have to be released to the public. But when it gets to the contract stage it is. 

Donna- I have a story to add to that. We work with JobsOhio who contracted a few site selectors to help us understand the site selection process from the site selector’s point of view. One of the site selector’s consultants that we worked with shared a story of a major company who had narrowed down their sites to a major location project to three sites in three different states. When they went in for a final site visit, the CEO of the company and top level executives had arrived for the site visit. Within the beginning moments of introduction someone who was on the team had figured out from the code name who the company was and during the introduction they said oh by the way we figured out who you are and disclosed it. The company closed up and walked out. That site was taken off the list. They never even had the meeting because they were so upset that their identity had been revealed. 

Pat- Those site location consultants are a tight knit group. There is only a hand full of them and they are national. So don’t think that one person did not share that story with someone else. There is probably a red flag with that agency and geographic area. 


Mike- How big of a factor is community image? Do companies look for a positive image from the community? Do they read the newspapers to see what your community is about? Is a bad political climate a factor that they look at? 

Pat- When I started in this business that was a driving factor, they didn’t have internet. They searched newspapers. So initially the political environment drove a lot of site location decisions. However, having been in this business for 30 + years, it has gone away from that. Now what is really driving it are the numbers because the people who are the site location consultants are data junkies. They are not subjective. They are looking at data all the time. What doesn’t show up in data is image and political climate. It will come into play when you make the final cuts. I think it is not as important as it used to be because it is a strictly data industry. 


Donna- It depends on the terms of the industry. Something in manufacturing it is going to start out as less of a factor, but something like moving a corporate headquarters then community image is going to factor in higher earlier. What matters to the company is speed, risk, and money. An unhealthy political environment is going to make that risk go up. We call it site selection, but in reality it is site elimination. They start with so many sites and they are trying to get it narrowed down to just a few. Any excuse they 
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can get to eliminate and make this easier is going to help them. Having a healthy community is very important. 

Martin-Is there anything that can be done to facilitate more of the dialog between Regional Development Agencies and these communities as to what is happening? 


 Evan- In very simple terms; just regular communication, we do need to work together. We are building a new website featuring more things around the county. If you have a new program or idea to improve community image, we want to know about it. We want to be the voice of the county. Going back to infrastructure, we don’t run your water and sewer plants, roads, but when you think of it, please send me an email keep me posted on cost changes. We want to document all of that. Water and sewer rates, capacities, like Donna said speed is a factor. I don’t want to be giving out the wrong water rates. 

Danny- Is there a list of your available properties on your website? 


Evan- Yes, it is a state wide database. It is a searchable online database. It can be searched through JobsOhio website or APEG’s website, and Jefferson County Port Authority website. 


Pat- I needed three years to build trust in the community and with my partners both in the state level and the upper federal levels. People build trust in different ways. We make calls to the director of the power company; we have a user that requires this much power. He has been in business long enough that he is going to know what kind of user it is; same thing with the rails. Eventually everybody is going to find out. The risk you take in that is that you don’t want that story to break the trust. The consequences of breaking that trust is huge and it could have generational impacts. We push the envelope because at the same time we have to answer to a board of directors. We understand that sometimes we have to share information with other people but sometimes without violating the NDA (non-disclosure agreement). You have to build that trust to know that you can collectively work together. 
NEXT MEETING

The next meeting will be Wednesday, October 25, 2017 at 7:00 p.m. on the second floor of the Towers in the Health Department Community Room. 
ADJOURNMENT


A motion was made by Jon Sperry, Stratton to adjourn the meeting; seconded by Larry DeLuca, Warren Township; motion passed unanimously.
Respectfully Submitted,
David J. Mitchell, Secretary






As per Tabatha Glover
